# Spatial-Temporal Analysis of Heavy Metal Water Pollution and the Impact on Public Health in China

by

Huixuan Li

A thesis submitted to the Graduate Faculty of Auburn University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of Master of Science in Geography

> Auburn, Alabama May 9, 2015

Keywords: Heavy metal water pollution, public health, cancers, GIS, spatial statistics, China

Copyright 2015 by Huixuan Li

Approved by

Yingru Li, Chair, Assistant Professor of Geography, Department of Geosciences Luke Marzen, Professor of Geography, Department of Geosciences Ming-Kuo Lee, Professor of Geology, Department of Geosciences

#### Abstract

Water is the source of life. China's water pollution has become a burning research field because of the severely polluted conditions. 60 percent of the country's rivers were not potable according to the State Environmental Protection Administration of China. This study will advance the knowledge of heavy metal water pollution in China from a spatial-temporal perspective. Specifically, this study addressed the following: (1) spatial patterns of heavy metal water pollution levels were analyzed using data collected within prefecture-level cities from 2004 to 2011 using GIS techniques. (2) Spatial statistical methods were used to examine the underlying socioeconomic and physical factors behind water pollution including human activities (transportation, urbanization, industrialization, globalization, agriculture, mining), and environmental characteristic (hydrology and vegetation coverage). (3) Impacts of heavy metal water pollution on public health were analyzed using kernel estimation and multiple regression analysis. The results show that highest pollution levels are most concentrated in central and east areas of China. Transportation, urbanization, economic development, agriculture, mining activities, as well as greenery coverage are all significantly related to heavy metal water pollution. As expected, the analytical results of seven cancer diseases were consistent with the distribution of heavy metals. Five clusters of cancer incidences were detected in

Beijing, Shanghai, Guangzhou, Shenyang, and Wuhan. In addition, the analytical findings will provide valuable information for policy-makers to initiate and adjust protocols and strategies for protecting water sources and controlling water pollution; thus improving the quality of living environments.

**Key words:** heavy metal water pollution, public health, cancers, China, GIS, Spatial Statistics

## Acknowledgement

Studying abroad in the United States at Auburn University is the most important turning point in my life. I am honored to have Dr. Luke Marzen's support to obtain this opportunity. I feel extremely fortunate to have Dr. Yingru Li as my advisor. She more than just teaches me professional knowledge; she also serves as an excellent mentor. I cannot imagine finishing this Master's degree successfully without her. Her influence is so profound and positive, and I am very proud of what I have become-- professional and confident. I am also very grateful to have Dr. Ming-Kuo Lee and Dr. Luke Marzen as my committee members. They provided so much professional advice which I benefited quite well from.

I would like to send my best regard to my friends and family. My dearest mom, who loves me unconditionally and took great care of me when she visited the United States. She helped me through the most difficult time. I want to thank my father, who provided so much help on data collection and professional opinions on my research. I also thank Andy Hug, who is the best friend and English teacher ever and helped me in revising my thesis. Finally, I am very grateful to have the support from the Geography and Geology Department of Auburn University and all the people who gave me their valuable comments and suggestions.

# Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
Acknowledgments	iv
List of Tables	vii
List of Figures	viii
1. Introduction	1
2. Literature review	4
2.1 Water pollution research	4
2.2 Water pollution studies of China	5
2.3 GIS based methods applied in water pollution investigation	7
2.4 Statistical analysis and Kriging model	8
2.5 Health Impacts of Heavy metal water pollution	10
2.6 Limitations and research objectives	11
3. Methodology	14
3.1 Study area	14
3.2 Data and Data Sources	16
3.3 Methods and approach	20
3.3.1 Spatial-temporal analysis of heavy metal water pollution	20

3.3.2 Kriging model and pollution analysis	21
3.3.3 Human health risk assessment	25
4. Results and Interpretation	27
4.1 Spatial and temporal variations of heavy metal water pollution	27
4.2 Socioeconomic transitions, physical conditions, and heavy metal water pollution	.42
4.3 Human health risk assessment	65
4.3.1 Spatial and temporal variations of cancer patients	65
4.3.2 Socioeconomic transitions, physical conditions, and human health	74
5. Conclusions and significance	80
References	.83

# List of Tables

Table 1Water pollution data: 2004 and 2011	17
Table 2 Human health data: 2004 and 2009	19
Table 3 Pollution levels of top 5 cities	31
Table 4 RMSE and paired t-test	43
Table 5 Heavy metal multiple regression results	55
Table 6 Comparison between OLS and GWR models (with kriging estimation value in 2011).	56
Table 7 Multiple regression results for health	78

# List of Figures

Figure 1 Major water bodies and prefecture-level cities of China15
Figure 2 Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Arsenic water pollution
Figure 3 Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Cadmium water pollution35
Figure 4 Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Chromium water pollution37
Figure 5 Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Mercury water pollution
Figure 6 Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Lead water pollution41
Figure 7 Arsenic kriging surface
Figure 8 Cadmium kriging surface45
Figure 9 Chromium kriging surface46
Figure 10 Mercury kriging surface47
Figure 11 Lead kriging surface
Figure 12 Spatial variations of Arsenic pollution level in 2011
Figure 13 Spatial variations of Cadmium pollution level in 201160
Figure 14 Spatial variations of Chromium pollution level in 201161
Figure 15 Spatial variations of Mercury pollution level in 2011
Figure 16 Spatial variations of Lead pollution level in 201164
Figure 17 Spatial distribution and Kernel estimation of BN between 2004 and 2009 67
Figure 18 Spatial distribution and Kernel estimation of Colon between 2004 and 2009
Figure 19 Spatial distribution and Kernel estimation of Esophagus between 2004 and 2009

Figure 20	Spatial distribution and Kernel estimation of Liver between 2004 and 2009	0'
Figure 21	Spatial distribution and Kernel estimation of Rectum between 2004 and 2009	'1
Figure 22	Spatial distribution and Kernel estimation of Stomach between 2004 and 2009	'2
Figure 23	Spatial distribution and Kernel estimation of TBL between 2004 and 2009	'3

# **1. Introduction**

People's standards of living continue to increase, along with their desires to live long and healthy lives (Zhang et al., 2010). Water is the source of life; however, only 0.26% of the Earth's total water is usable fresh water. According to a United Nations' report, water quality problems have caused about 3.5 million deaths annually (UNDESA, 2014). Water pollution studies have become a research frontier due to the importance of academic, public and political concerns (Ebenstein, 2012; Schwarzenbach et al., 2010; Zhang et al., 2010; Li et al., 2014). Although heavy metals widely exist in natural environments, heavy metal pollution is undoubtedly accelerated by anthropogenic activities. In addition, the food chain, which serves as the main intake of pollutants by humans, can cause severe long-term health problems at both local scales, such as enclosed water systems and global scales (Lake, et. al., 2003; Meng, et. al. 2008; Li et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2014).

China is facing serious shortages of water resources and severe water pollution issues have caused great concern, especially from heavy metals. The total amount of water resources in China ranks fourth in the world; however, the water supply per capita is only one-fourth of the world average (World Resource Institute, 2007; Bao et al., 2012). According to China's State Environmental Protection Administration (SEPA), 60 percent of the country's rivers suffered from pollution so severely that they were not potable. For example, the lead levels of Chinese rivers are approximately 44 times higher than the water quality standard based on a National Academy of Sciences report. Heavy metal contamination in water bodies can cause long-term human health risks creating significant consequences in Chinese economic development, and limiting environmental sustainability (Liu and Diamond, 2005; Carr et al., 2008). Given the academic and political concerns, investigating heavy metal water pollution and its consequences have become hot topics. Many studies have focused on one specific region such as a river or a province of China (Zhai, et al., 2008; Meng et al., 2008; Huang et al., 2010; Bao et al., 2012; Jiang et al., 2012; Sheng et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2013). However, studies concerning spatial-temporal patterns of water pollution across mainland China are limited and merit further investigation. The goal of this study is to investigate the spatial-temporal variation of heavy metal water pollution, to explore the underlying social-economic and environmental factors, and to examine their impacts on public health in China. Three research questions are proposed: (1) Is the heavy metal water pollution in China sensitive to spatial autocorrelation? (2) Is the heavy metal water pollution positively related to human activities and physical environment? (3) How does heavy metal water pollution impact public health indicated by cancer patient incidences?

This thesis mainly investigates five types of heavy metal water pollution levels and seven types of cancers and their correlated factors. To fulfill the research objectives, the thesis is organized as five chapters, namely, introduction, literature review, methodology, results and interpretation, and conclusions and significance. Following the Introduction section, the Literature Review summarizes previous water pollution research and applied methods. The interactions between heavy metal water pollution and human health studies are also included. The thesis objectives are proposed based on the limitations of previous research at the end of the literature review section. The Methodology section discusses study area, data and data sources, followed by, applied methods, including kriging models, spatial statistics etc. The Results and Interpretation section summarizes the spatial and temporal variations of heavy metal water pollution and public health conditions, in addition to the interactions between China's socioeconomic transitions, heavy metal water contamination, and cancer incidences. The conclusions and significance section highlights results and findings, in addition to limitations and future directions.

## 2. Literature Review

This section briefly summarizes achievements of previous studies, basic theories and methods used in investigating heavy metal contamination associated with water pollution, as well as the interaction between heavy metals and human health.

#### 2.1 Water pollution research

The rapid development of industrialization in England in the 1850s resulted in the extreme pollution of Thames River. People directly discharged untreated sewage and industrial wastewater into the river producing serious water pollution. This event received global attention and made people realize the importance of environmental protection. Many scholars have investigated water pollution, and previous studies have mainly contributed to identifying water pollution sources and controlling contamination (Coskun et al., 2006; Asadi et al., 2007; Satapathy et al., 2009; Singare et al., 2011; Dede et al., 2013). Scholars use collected water samples from a local scale water system to analyze parameters including temperature, pH, turbidity, etc. by employing physical-chemical experiments. Then they compare the concentration of heavy metals in samples with the national water quality standards to evaluate potential human health risks (Meng et al., 2008; Awomeso et al., 2010, Liu et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2013). Previous studies have interpreted both point source (Wang et al., 2008) and non-point source water pollutions (Zhang et al., 1996). GIS-based methods have been widely used to monitor water pollution levels (Coskun et al., 2006) and to analyze the spatial distribution of pollution patterns (Kwon et al., 2012).

### 2.2 Water pollution studies of China

Water pollution issues in China have attracted increasing attention since the 1990s (Zhang et al., 1996). Rising water pollution problems captured global attention, along with China's rapid economic growth and industrialization process (Ebenstein, 2012). Increasing public concerns about this issue have led to extensive studies regarding China's water pollution, especially concerning heavy metal contamination and its impact on public health (Lee et al., 2010; Schwarzenbach et al., 2010; Bao et al., 2012; Ebenstein, 2012; Jiang et al., 2012; Sheng et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2013). According to World Health Organization (WHO) records, over 26 million Chinese people suffer from effects of dental fluorosis due to elevated fluoride levels in their drinking water, and over one million suffer from skeletal fluorosis, another condition thought to be attributable to drinking water.

Zhong et al. (2012) investigated the relationship of heavy metal contamination among water, paddy soil and rice in Xiangyin County, in central south China. They provided scientific evidence informing residents and local governments to take action to control water pollution and preserve drinking water quality to increase human health. Meng et al. analyzed pollution levels of seven heavy metals (arsenic, cadmium, chromium, copper, mercury, lead, zinc) in Bohai Bay (Meng et al., 2008) and identified polluted areas. Yang and Liu (2012) divided heavy metal pollutants into carcinogenic and non-carcinogenic categories to investigate pollution levels from tributaries of the Haihe River, China. Many case studies followed this methodology to investigate heavy metal pollution and evaluate health risk through direct and indirect food chain intake from a local enclosed ecosystem (Liu et al., 2011; Feng and Zhao, 2012; Zhang and Wang, 2013). Statistical methods including linear regression (Zhang et al., 2010; Liu et al., 2010; Liu et al., 2010; Liu et al., 2011) are also widely used for measuring heavy metal contamination levels and analyzing their relationship with relevant factors (Huang, et al., 2010; Wang et al., 2013).

Scholars have examined the relevant factors of China's water pollution from the socioeconomic perspective (Schwarzenbach et al., 2010). Industrial wastewater is one of the most serious and common sources of water pollution with its high toxicity and untraceable characteristics (Wang et al., 2008; Ebenstein, 2012). Municipal sewage contributes significantly to ecotoxicological effects on water bodies due to the process of urbanization (Schwarzenbach et al., 2010). Given that China is a large agricultural country, the extensive use of pesticides and fertilizers is of great concern for ground and surface water contamination with biological chemicals (Schwarzenbach et al., 2010). Human activities, such as transportation, is another influencing factor, which can cause accidental spills leading to air and soil pollution (DeCatanzaro and Cvetkovic, 2009; Feng and Zhao, 2012). Surface or ground water could also be indirectly contaminated by air pollution settlement (Zhang et al., 2010) or directly contaminated by soil (Liu et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2013). Similarly, nuclear energy has caused fatal radiation accidents and severe pollution problems (Sovacool, 2010; Hippel, 2011). Mining waste, hospital waste, hazardous waste, etc. are also water pollution sources (Schwarzenbach et al., 2010). Globalization, industrialization, economic growth, transportation, and urbanization are all inseparable anthropogenic activities, which can lead to emission of pollutants (Lee et al., 2010; Li and Wei, 2010a; Wen and Yang, 2010). In addition, the hydrologic characteristics of water bodies, land use types, and greenery coverage profoundly influence water quality (Alexander et al., 2007; Liu et al., 2009).

#### **2.3 GIS-based methods applied in water pollution investigation**

With the popularity and development of GIS technology, more scholars have used GIS techniques to study water quality and pollution from a spatial perspective (Yang and Liu, 2012; Wang et al., 2013). British scholars first used GIS to study water pollution problems in the late 1980s (Foster, 2000). They applied GIS methods in mapping water distribution, modeling sewer networks, detecting leakage, analyzing customer records and complaints, identifying and quantifying point and non-point water pollution sources, and managing drinking water quality (Foster, 2000). GISbased methods have also been widely used to monitor water pollution levels (Coskun, et al, 2006) and analyze spatial distributions of pollution patterns (Kwon et al., 2012). A GIS-based screen model (Ag-PIE) was used to assess the agricultural land use pressure and the consequences on surface and groundwater. This model was more appropriate for a synoptic view at a continental scale rather than a local scale analysis (Giupponi and Vladimirova, 2006). Scholars also identified the source of diffused water pollution (perfluorinated compound, PFC) in Japan and collected its component data and then extracted those data from the GIS database. They used GIS to visualize the spatial distribution of the pollution elements and explored those factors through multiple linear regression. This study showed the effectiveness of using a GIS-based approach to identify and implement spatial distributions on nonpoint pollution sources (Zushi and Masunaga, 2011). A similar approach was taken using GIS as a decision support system to draw thematic maps and to classify the pollution level of agricultural drainage water, which can be potentially reused for irrigation purposes depending on water degradation (Shaban et al., 2010). This study could assist the government in controlling and managing water pollution, in addition to monitoring national water quality.

#### 2.4 Statistical analysis and Kriging model

Statistical methods have been commonly used to examine the spatial pattern of water pollution (Yang and Liu, 2012; Wang et al., 2013). Statistical methods including linear regression (Zhang et al., 2010; Liu et al., 2013), spatial regression (Ebenstein, 2012) and statistical hypothesis testing (Lee et al., 2010; Liu et al. 2011)

are widely used for measuring contamination levels and analyzing the relationship between heavy metal contamination levels and relevant factors (Wang et al., 2013). For instance, Lee et al. (2010) used the Environmental Kuznets Curve (EKC) hypothesis with a generalized method of moments (GMM) approach and dynamic panel regression to investigate the water pollution levels. The authors analyzed the underlying socioeconomic variables such as population, trade, GDP per capita etc. in four regional groups including, Africa, Asia and Oceania, America, and Europe. They confirmed that regional economic development through industrialization and urbanization can cause water pollution.

Another statistical method known as kriging has become an important geostatistical tool in analyzing water pollution. Previous studies have proven that kriging has irreplaceable advantages because of its high accuracy and low bias (Yang et al., 2004; Li et al., 2005; Simasuwannarong et al., 2012; Wu and Li, 2013). There are four types of kriging models: simple kriging, ordinary kriging (Satapathy et al., 2009), universal kriging, and residual kriging (Sluiter, 2009; Wu and Li, 2013). Kriging operates on the assumption that the predicted value of a function at an unsampled point is calculated by using a weighted average of the known values of the function at sampled points in the neighborhood of the unsampled point. The method is mathematically closely related to linear regression analysis. Both theories derive a best linear unbiased estimator based on covariance assumptions. Kriging models have become commonly used in many fields, including Meteorology and Climatology (Wu and Li, 2013), Hydrogeology (Tonkin and Larson, 2002; Wycisk et al., 2013), Natural resources, etc. (Richmond, 2003; Emery, 2005). Wu and Li (2013) used residual kriging to estimate air temperature with variables of latitude, longitude and elevation in the U.S. Their research has demonstrated this methodological approach with the reliability of predicting temperature and the flexibility of adding suitable variables.

## 2.5 Health impacts of heavy metal water pollution

Heavy metal water pollution has caused global concern in almost every aspect of human lives, including agricultural irrigation, surface and ground water supplies, marine ecosystems, etc. Heavy metal water pollution has many consequences including economic loss, irreversible environmental damage and most importantly, human health problems (Schwarzenbach et al., 2010; Wang, et al., 2013). Generally, excessive lead and mercury can permanently damage the nervous system and brain. Cadmium and arsenic accumulation have toxic effects on important human organs, such as the liver, lung, kidney, skin, etc. (Duruibe et al., 2007; Morais et al., 2012; Liu et al, 2014). Drinking water contaminated with arsenic has been known to cause of skin, bladder, and lung cancers. Therefore, it is classified as a Group 1 carcinogen by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC, 2002; Dauphiné et al. 2013; Oberoi et al. 2014). The well-known Itai-itai disease was triggered by intake of cadmium polluted rice in Japan. Another heavy metal water pollution disaster also occurred in Japan in the 1960s. Local residents ingested mercury poisoned seafood and suffered from Minamata disease, causing severe body deformation (Zhai, et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2013).

Severe pollution issues and increasing awareness human health have attracted more attentions from scholars to investigate the impacts of heavy metal pollution on human living conditions in China (Zhou, et al. 2008; Zhou, et al. 2008; Kerger et al., 2009; Liu, 2010; Bale, 2014). Based on Beaumont et al. (2008) study of Liaoning Province, the mortality rates of stomach and lung cancers during 1970-1978 were unusually high compared to cancers caused by polluted hexavalent chromium found in drinking water. Liu (2010) emphasized the phenomenon of cancer villages in China. Based on this research, Hebei, Henan, Guangdong, Jiangsu, and Hunan Provinces ranked as the top 5 in terms of the numbers of cancer villages. A crisis caused by Cadmium poisoned rice emerged in Hunan Province and Guangdong Province in 2013, causing tremendous political concerns and negative impacts on both public health and socioeconomic environment (Bale, 2014; Tan, 2014).

#### 2.6 Limitations and research objectives

Based on the reviews of previous studies, three aspects concerning China's water pollution need to be further investigated. Firstly, due to the lack of available water pollution data, few spatial analyses have been done on heavy metal contamination in major Chinese cities at a national scale. Most of the previous research focused on one specific region such as a river or a province of China (Zhai,

et al., 2008; Meng et al., 2008; Huang et al., 2010; Bao et al., 2012; Jiang et al., 2012; Sheng et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2013). Secondly, multiple mechanisms need to be taken into consideration to examine the spatial pattern of heavy metal water pollution. Previous studies mainly deliberated on a single factor in a local area (Yang and Liu, 2012). For example, one such study was located near an electroplating facility, and industrialization was considered to be the only factor that caused water pollution in that area (Liu et al., 2011). In fact, the cumulative risk factors have greater impacts than individual factors. Thirdly, the research on the consequences of heavy metal water pollution in China remains limited and its impacts on public health merit further investigation. Use of spatial and statistical tools to analyze China's cancer incidence patterns and correlations among heavy metal water pollution, socioeconomic impacts and human health, are rather rare (Zhai et al., 2008; Beaumount et al., 2008; Chen et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2013; Jiang et al., 2014; Li et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2014).

To compensate for deficiencies in previous research, this study addresses the following three research objectives. First, GIS and spatial statistical techniques are used to analyze the spatial patterns of heavy metal water pollution levels of China's major cities based on the water pollution data collected from 159 cities between 2004 and 2011. Second, after considering the interwoven factors behind water pollution, heavy metal water pollution levels are examined using socioeconomic attributes including transportation, urbanization, industrialization, globalization, economic development, and agricultural and mining activities. Physical factors including the

green area percentage of each city, the distance between a city and the nearest major water body, and hydrologic characteristics are also examined. Third, spatial patterns of cancer patients' distributions are analyzed, in addition to interactions between China's socioeconomic transitions, heavy metal water contamination, and cancer incidences.

# 3. Methodology

## 3.1 Study area

Mainland China has 31 provincial-level units, including 4 municipalities (Beijing, Tianjin, Shanghai and Chongqing) and 27 provinces (Fig. 1). They are traditionally grouped into three regions: eastern, central and western (Li and Wei, 2010b). The eastern region plays a leading role in the economic development considering its strong advantages in attracting foreign trading partners and investment. This region has also benefited from the government's preferential policies as well as favorable natural environment and geographic location. The central region is highly populated and serves as the center of China's politics and agricultural economy. The western region has complex and vast terrain with sparse population. Although less developed, the large land area and rich mineral resources provide the western region with great opportunities for potential development. China's administrative system is conveyed through multiple levels of governments, consisting of provinces, prefecturelevel cities, county, townships, and villages' or citizens' committees (Li and Wei, 2010a). Prefecture-level cities were chosen as analytical units since they are formal cities which have a well-defined metropolitan area (Dhakal Fotheringham 2009). Generally, prefecture-level cities are large administrative units containing one or more

urban districts serving as the central urban area and is often surrounded by a number of rural counties. The main fresh water resources in China include rivers and lake systems (Fig. 1). China's major rivers include Yangtze River (Changjiang), Yellow River (Huang He), Pearl River (Zhujiang), Huaihe River, Liaohe River, and the Songhua River. The major lakes include Qinghai Lake (saltwater lake), Poyang Lake, Dongting Lake, Taihu Lake, and Hongze Lake (freshwater lakes) (China Statistical Yearbook, 2005).



Figure 1: Major water bodies, and prefecture-level cities of China

#### 3.2 Data and data sources

This study uses four types of data (Table 1). First, GIS shapefiles were downloaded from the China Data Center (http://chinadatacenter.org/). Second, water pollution data and parameters were obtained from the Institution of Public & Environmental Affairs (http://www.ipe.org.cn/pollution/status.aspx). Third, socialeconomic data used to explain the water pollution patterns was obtained from China City Statistical Yearbooks. Fourth, health data, including types of cancers and patient information were collected and summarized based on Chinese Cancer Registry Annual Reports. The time period of total analytical data covers from 2004 to 2011. For investigating heavy metal water pollution, five models were constructed with five different dependent variables (Y), namely the levels of heavy metal pollutants (unit as tons) such as Arsenic (As), Chromium (Cr), Mercury (Hg), Cadmium (Cd) and Lead (Pb). According to recent literature, the independent variables include transportation, urbanization, industrialization, globalization, agricultural development, constant GDP per capita (GDPPC), distances between cities and major water bodies (based on the official published China' map, 1cm/76 kilogram as radius scale), hydrological properties of water bodies, the percentage of green area per city, and the percentage of persons employed in mining and quarrying.

Table 1. Water pollution data: 2004 and 2011.

Classes	Variables	Indicators		
Dependent Variable	Heavy metal pollutants	As, Cr, Hg, Cd and Pb		
Independent Variables	Transportation (TRA)	Highway/Railway density		
	Urbanization (URB)	Population Density		
	Industrialization (IND)	Industrial output / total GDP		
	Globalization (GLO)	Foreign direct investment per capita		
	Agricultural (AGR)	Agricultural output / total GDP		
	Economic Development (ECO)	GDP per capita		
	Employment (EMP)	% of population employed in mining and quarrying		
	Distance (DIS)	Distance to a major water body		
	Green land (GRE)	Percentage of green area		
	Hydrology (HYD)	Upper, middle and lower reaches		

Note: Chemical element symbols: Arsenic - As, Chromium - Cr, Mercury - Hg, Cadmium - Cd, Lead - Pb

To analyze the impacts of heavy metal water pollution on human health, esophagus, stomach, colon, rectum, liver, trachea/bronchus/lung (TBL), and brain/nervous system (BN) all were chosen as dependent variables to build seven multiple linear regression models; one for each cancer type. Independent variables consistently included all five heavy metals and all independent variables from previous pollution models. Heavy metal pollution data in 2004 and sewage treatment rates were chosen as control variables for pollution investigation and health impact evaluation respectively.

Table 2.	Human	health	data:	2004	and	2009
1 uoie 2.	IIuiiuii	neurun	uuuu.	2001	unu	2007

•

Classes	Variables	Indicators		
Dependent Variable	Cancer diseases	Number of registered cancer patients		
	Transportation (TRA)	Highway/Railway density		
	Urbanization (URB)	Population Density		
	Industrialization (IND)	Industrial output / total GDP		
	Globalization (GLO)	Foreign direct investment per capita		
	Agricultural (AGR)	Agricultural output / total GDP		
Independent Variables	Economic Development (ECO)	GDP per capita		
	Employment (EMP)	Persons employed in mining and quarrying		
	Distance (DIS)	Distance to a major water body		
	Green land (GRE)	Percentage of green area		
	Hydrology (HYD)	Upper, middle and lower reaches		
	Heavy metals (HM)	Untreated discharged As, Cr, Hg, Cd and Pb		

Note: Chemical element symbols: Arsenic - As, Chromium - Cr, Mercury - Hg, Cadmium - Cd, Lead - Pb

#### 3.3 Methods and approach

GIS techniques and statistical methods were applied to analyze the spatial patterns of heavy metal water pollution and examine the underlying factors, such as GIS mapping, local indicator of spatial autocorrelation (LISA), kriging, regression, and geographically weighted regression (GWR). In addition, kernel function was used to analyze spatial trends of 2009 cancer patients' distributions.

## 3.3.1 Spatial-temporal analysis of heavy metal water pollution

GIS techniques and statistical methods were applied to analyze the spatial patterns of heavy metal water pollution and examine the underlying factors concerning China's socioeconomic transitions. Basic GIS and LISA maps were created for five heavy metal pollution levels (As, Cr, Hg, Cd and Pb) from 2004 and 2011 data respectively. Moran's I is a very classic measurement of spatial autocorrelation in areal data (Aneslin, 1995; Li and Wei, 2010a). Global Moran's I analyzes overall pattern and the spatial trend of the entire study area which is assumed to be homogeneous. However, different degrees of spatial autocorrelation (both positive and negative) could exist together in the same dataset. Therefore, Local Indicators of Spatial Association (LISA) was applied to diagnose the association for individual units and identify local clusters (Aneslin, 1995; Fotheringham et al., 2003; Li and Wei, 2010a). Heavy metal pollution (As, Cr, Hg, Cd and Pb) trends can be examined by calculating the indices with the following equation:

$$I = \frac{N}{\sum_i \sum_j w_{ij}} \frac{\sum_i \sum_j w_{ij} (X_i - \bar{X}) (X_j - \bar{X})}{\sum_i (X_i - \bar{X})^2}$$

*N* is the total number of units over the entire observed regions.  $X_i$  and  $X_j$  are the observed values of the variable at area unit i and j.  $\overline{X}$  is the mean value.  $w_{ij}$  is the weight function measuring the spatial reciprocal of distance between locations i and j. Ten basic GIS maps and ten LISA maps were created for five heavy metals (As, Cr, Hg, Cd and Pb) for 2004 and 2011 respectively.

#### 3.3.2 Kriging model and pollution analysis

Since the heavy metal pollution data was only available for 159 out of over 284 prefecture-level cities, kriging was used to estimate the values for the 125 cities in ArcGIS. Using the residual kriging model, a spatially continuous surface was generated to estimate the water pollution level and further study the factors behind the patterns. Previous studies have proven that kriging has irreplaceable advantages for data estimation because of its high accuracy and low bias (Yang et al., 2004; Li et al., 2005; Simasuwannarong et al., 2012; Wu and Li, 2013). The residual kriging method has better performance when interpolating observed data with residual values within a large spatial area. For each heavy metal, at least 50 different scenarios and parameters were tested, and the best model was used to create a relevant kriging surface. The predicted heavy metal water pollution level was obtained by summing the regression results and the estimated residuals. The difference between observed and predicted data is residual, which can be estimated through the Semivariance equation seen

below. (Liu et al., 2008; Wu and Li, 2013):

$$\hat{\gamma}(h) = \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{n(h)} \sum_{i=1}^{n(h)} (z(x_i + h) - z(x_i))^2$$

 $\hat{\gamma}(h)$  is the experimental semivariogram; h is the lag distance between two locations; N(h) is the number of data locations h distance apart. The value of  $\hat{\gamma}(h)$  increases as distance (h) increases, and  $\hat{\gamma}(h)$  infinitely approaches the sill, or the maximum variance.  $z(x_i)$  is the measured pollution level at location *i*.  $z(x_i + h)$  is the measured pollution level at a location *h*-distance away from location *i*. The predicted water pollution data is validated by comparing the observed values using a paired t test and root-mean-square-error (RMSE) (Wu and Li, 2013). The optimal estimation data set for each heavy metal is identified based on the results of the RMSE and paired t test. RMSE reflects the difference between predicted and observed values of sample data's standard deviation.

RMSE = 
$$\sqrt{\frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} (Y_i - \hat{Y}_i)^2}$$

These data sets were used to run regressions and geographically weighted regressions (GWR) for examining the underlying trend. GWR has the ability to analyze nonstationary data through changing parameters of regression models across the study area (Li and Wei, 2014). Two sets of results from GWR and ordinary least squares (OLS) for each heavy metal were compared. Five multiple regression models are formulated as:

$$P = a + bP(2004) + cTRA + dURB + eIND + fGLO + gAGR + hECO + iDIS + jGRE$$
  
+ $kHYD + lEMP + \varepsilon$ 

The dependent variable P represents the pollution level of one of the five heavy metals (As, Cr, Hg, Cd and Pb) in 2011. There are two sets of independent variables. The first set of independent variables measures China's socioeconomic transitions and economic growth. Transportation (TRA), indicated by road density, is the ratio of total length of highway and railway to land area. Human activity on transportation, such as pollution caused by accidental spills, is an important influencing factor on water pollution (DeCatanzaro and Cvetkovic, 2009; Feng and Zhao, 2012). Urbanization (URB) is indicated by population density. Municipal sewage has significant ecotoxicological effects on water bodies due to the rapidly increasing urbanization (Schwarzenbach et al., 2010). Industrialization (IND) is represented by the percentage of the annual industrial output out of the total GDP. Because of rapid industrialization processes in in China, industrial wastewater has become one of the most serious and common sources of water pollution (Wang et al., 2008; Ebenstein, 2012). Globalization (GLO) is indicated by foreign direct investment (FDI). Previous studies showed that globalization, along with industrialization, economic growth, agriculture, transportation, etc. all have incumbent responsibilities for water pollution issues in China (Liu and Diamond, 2005; Cao, 2008; O'Bannon et al., 2014). Economic development (ECO), indicated by GDP per capita, has

intensified environmental pollution including severe water contamination. Agriculture (*AGR*) is represented by the percentage of the annual agricultural output from the total GDP. Given that China is a large agricultural country, the extensive use of pesticide and fertilizers is of great concern for ground and surface water contamination with biological chemicals (Schwarzenbach et al., 2010; Liu et al., 2011). While the percentage of persons employed in mining and quarrying can indicate the magnitude of mining activities and mineral reserves for one city. It also serves as an index which can be used to reflect pollution levels (Zhai et al., 2008). Positive causal relationships were expected between the above seven variables and the pollution levels.

The second set of variables reflects the impact of physical environments. The distance between a city and closest major water body (DIS) is applied to represent the accessibility of one city to discharge pollutants (Zhai et al., 2008; Bao et al., 2012). Hydrologic properties (HYD) of water bodies, indicated by the location of a city within the range of a nearby major water body, are also influential to city water pollution levels (Zhai et al., 2008). The cities located at upper, middle, and lower reaches are indicated by one, two, and three, respectively. It was assumed that water is more polluted in the lower reaches than the uppers. The percentage of green area per city is also an important factor to improve water quality (Liu et al., 2009).

The heavy metal pollution level of 2004, P(2004), was chosen as the control variable.  $\varepsilon$  represents the error term.

#### 3.3.3 Human health risk assessment

To analyze water pollution impacts on human health, seven cancers were chosen as analytical objects, including esophagus, stomach, colon, rectum, liver, trachea/bronchus/lung (TBL), and brain/nervous system (BN). The total numbers of registered patients with these seven cancers were mapped in ArcGIS to illustrate the spatial distribution patterns and temporal changes between 2004 and 2009. A point shapefile containing patient and cancer information was created for each type of cancer. The adaptive spatial kernel function was then applied to estimate and map patient incident clusters. It was selected because of its adaptable capabilities with dispersed data, and its ability to adjust bandwidths automatically (Li and Wei, 2014).

The interaction between human health and anthropogenic activities, such as socioeconomic development and heavy metal water pollution issues, were further investigated through statistical methods. Following the multiple regression models for heavy metal water pollution analysis, seven regression models for cancer diseases were built using the equation below:

$$C = a + bSTR + cTRA + dURB + eIND + fGLO + gAGR + hECO + iDIS + jGRE$$
  
+ $kHYD + lEMP + mHM + \varepsilon$ 

The dependent variable C represents the total number of registered cancer disease patients in 2009. Independent variables included all variables used in heavy metal water pollution regression analysis, plus five additional heavy metal (As, Cd, Cr, Hg, and Pb) pollution levels (*HM*). The sewage treatment rate (*STR*) was chosen as a control variable in human health assessment. The indicator of *STR* reflects the effectiveness of pollution water regulation in prefecture-level cities.  $\varepsilon$  represents the error term.

# 4. Results and Interpretation

#### 4.1 Spatial and temporal variations of heavy metal water pollution

Spatial-temporal patterns of five heavy metal water pollution levels were mapped for both 2004 and 2011 (Figs. 2-6). Table 3 summarized the top 5 cities with the highest pollution levels of Arsenic, Cadmium, Chromium, Mercury, and Lead in 2011. High Arsenic levels were concentrated in upstream areas of Yellow River, Yangtze River, Liaohe River, and Zhujiang River watersheds. Arsenic is often extracted from by-products of purified copper and commonly used in alloys and pesticides (USGS, 2008). Hydrogeological conditions and anthropogenic factors in China are linked to elevated Arsenic levels in water pollution (Sun, 2004; Xiao et al., 2008; Rodríguez-Lado et al., 2013; Wen et al., 2013). Example sources are deep groundwater wells (e.g., Chifeng on Fig. 2), mining activities (e.g., Baiyin, Chenzhou, Chongqing, Kunming, Yichang), burning of arsenic-rich coal, and pesticides. Based on the 2004 LISA maps, a significant high-low cluster of arsenic pollution was detected in Baiyin City (Gansu Province), upstream of the Yellow River, while, highhigh Arsenic clusters appeared in both the Yangtze River and Pearl River basins in 2011 (e.g., Kunming and Chenzhou).
High Cadmium concentrations were detected in the Yangtze River and Yellow River Basins (Fig. 3). Compared to the 2004 map, high clusters of Cadmium in prefecture-level cities are mainly concentrated in the central and western regions in 2011. LISA maps revealed that higher clusters were found in northern China in 2004 than in southern China in 2011. Cadmium is one of the byproducts of zinc production and is typically obtained from cadmium sulfide ore. High concentrations of cadmium are commonly found in zinc and lead ores, phosphate fertilizers (Singh and McLaughlin, 1999), and sewage sludge (Resource Sciences, 1997). Higher Cadmium concentrations in both 2004 and 2011 were mainly associated with lead and zinc smelting industries, located in such cities as Baiyin, Zhuzhou (Hunan Province, South China), Kunming (Yunan Province, Southwest China), Shaoguan (Guangdong Province, South China), and Chenzhou (Hunan Province, South China)(Liu and Ou, 2003; Lei et al., 2008).

The Chromium pollution clusters were widely distributed from coastal areas to the central region, through the Yellow River, Huaihe River, Yangtze River, and Zhujiang Watersheds (Fig. 4). LISA maps showed only high clusters of Chromium pollution in Chongqing and Xiangtan (Hunan Province), South China. Sources of Chromium pollution include electroplating, medicine production, printing, painting, leather tanning, and dyeing (Cheng, 2003; Rong and Zhou, 2010; Jia et al., 2014). Chromium is widely used to strengthen steel. For example, Jia et al (2014) assessed the Chromium pollution at an industrial area of electroplating factories in Chongqing. Concentrations of hexavalent Chromium and total Chromium in the wastewater were found to be over 26 and 12 times higher, respectively, at the drain outlets than the national standards. Hu et al. (2014) indicated that the Chromium discharges from the leather industry in Shandong Province accounted for 41.70 percent of the province's total Chromium discharges. Chromium salts have been manufactured since 1958 in over 70 factories in China, including Shanghai, Guangzhou, Chongqing, Xining, and Qingdao. These cities all have high population densities, and produced over 600 million tons of chromium slag (Rong and Zhou, 2010). Chromium slag contamination from the slag stacks causes widespread Chromium pollution, consistent with the results revealed in the maps from this research.

Cities with high Mercury pollution levels are distributed throughout northeast and southeast parts of China, mainly in the Liaohe River and Yangtze River watersheds (Fig. 5). Mining (gold and mercury), chemical industry, and coal combustion are important anthropogenic sources of mercury pollution in China (Jiang et al., 2006). Mercury may contaminate the environment through burning fuel. For example, coal combustion was responsible for the high Mercury levels in Chifeng (Inner Mongolia, North China) (Hu et al., 2011) and in Chongqing (Wu et al., 2006). Zhuzhou Smelting Plant and Zhuzhou Chemical Plant lead to high mercury pollution levels in Zhuzhou, Hunan Province (Chu and Tong, 2004). Shaoguan's elevated mercury levels (particularly highlighted from the LISA maps) were related to both Shaoguan Smelting Plant and Dabaoshan Mining Co., Ltd (Ding et al., 2010).

Central and southern China also suffered from severe lead pollution. Cities with high lead concentration were found upstream of the Yellow River and Yangtze River drainage areas (Fig. 6). Major sources of lead pollution in China are lead/zinc mining, smelting activities, and lead-acid battery industries (Zhang et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2012). For example, Yunnan Province in Southwestern China is rich in mineral resources, especially lead-zinc deposits. Kunming, the capital city of Yunnan, is one of the most important lead production industrial bases in China (http://www.china.org.cn/e-xibu/2JI/3JI/yunnan/yunnan-ban.htm). Other lead and zinc smelting industries responsible for high Lead pollution are mainly located in Baiyin, Zhuzhou, Shaoguan, and Chenzhou (Liu and Ou, 2003; Lei et al., 2008; Ding et al., 2010; Zhang et al., 2012). These cities were specifically identified on the LISA maps. One report indicated that blood lead levels of some children in Chifeng were as high as 162 ug/L, much higher than the upper threshold level of 99 ug/L. This phenomenon was linked to the emissions from the Jinjian Copper Smelting Plant, established in 1990 (http://hj.ce.cn/gdxw/201309/12/t20130912\_1091113.shtml). Lead is commonly used in battery production. Highest producing lead-acid battery industries, mainly located in then Jiangsu, Zhejiang and Guangdong provinces, contributed higher to lead pollution levels in those areas (http://hjj.mep.gov.cn/zdhy/xqdc/201111/t20111130\_220782.htm).

	As	Cd	Cr	Hg	Pb
1	Chenzhou	Kunming	Jiaozuo	Zhuzhou	Kunming
2	Kunming	Luoyang	Xiangtan	Nantong	Shaoguan
3	Lhasa	Chenzhou	Nanchang	Chifeng	Chenzhou
4	Jinchang	Shaoguan	Quanzhou	Chenzhou	Luoyang
5	Chifeng	Jinchang	Guangzhou	Shenzhen	Zhuzhou

Table 3. Pollution levels of top 5 cities





Fig 2. Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Arsenic water pollution (A) 2004 Arsenic water pollution level (B) 2011 Arsenic water pollution level (C) 2004 Arsenic LISA clusters (D) 2011 Arsenic LISA clusters





Fig 3. Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Cadmium water pollution(A) 2004 Cadmium water pollution level (B) 2011 Cadmium water pollution level(C) 2004 Cadmium LISA clusters (D) 2011 Cadmium LISA clusters





Fig 4. Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Chromium water pollution(A) 2004 Chromium water pollution level (B) 2011 Chromium water pollution level(C) 2004 Chromium LISA clusters (D) 2011 Chromium LISA clusters





Fig 5. Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Mercury water pollution(A) 2004 Mercury water pollution level (B) 2011 Mercury water pollution level(C) 2004 Mercury LISA clusters (D) 2011 Mercury LISA clusters





Fig 6. Spatial distribution and LISA maps of Lead water pollution (A) 2004 Lead water pollution level (B) 2011 Lead water pollution level (C) 2004 Lead LISA clusters (D) 2011 Lead LISA clusters

# 4.2 Socioeconomic transitions, physical conditions, and heavy metal water pollution

### Heavy metal water pollution estimation using Kriging and model validation

Because heavy metal water pollution data is not available for all cities for this research, kriging models were used to predict water pollution levels for 159 cities in 2011. Different scenarios and parameters were modeled for kriging and semivariogram methods, including the search radius, number of points, and maximum distance for each heavy metal. The kriging surfaces were created and predicted, values were extracted via ArcGIS. Results showed optimal cell size and search radius, using ordinary kriging methods with a spherical semivariogram to have the best performance. RMSE values were calculated in excel. Values closest to 0 indicate the best prediction. After extensive calibration, the optimal scenario was found for each heavy metal model based on the smallest RMSE values. A paired t-test was applied to further assess kriging model validation. All p-values (two tailed) were larger than 0.05 (p values were between 0.89-0.98), indicating that model calibrations were reliable and that there were no statistical differences between observed and predicted values at the 5 percent significance level. The RMSE and t-test results of the optimal scenario for all five heavy metals are summarized below in Table 4. Based on the kriging estimation and model validation, the fittest and most reliable predicted pollution data

was then used to construct GWR and OLS models. The kriging raster surfaces of these optimal models were presented in Figures 7-11.

Heavy metals	RMSE	p-Value
As	0.78	0.94
Cd	0.32	0.97
Cr	3.36	0.92
Hg	0.03	0.89
Pb	1.10	0.98

Table 4. RMSE and paired t-test



Fig. 7. Arsenic kriging surface



Fig. 8. Cadmium kriging surface



Fig. 9. Chromium kriging surface



Fig. 10 Mercury kriging surface



Fig. 11 Lead kriging surface

#### OLS Regression and GWR results

Results of the multiple regression models are presented in table 5. Results of GWR and OLS regression models are reported and compared in Table 6 Multiple regression models of arsenic, cadmium, and lead are significant at the 1 percent significance level; while chromium and mercury are significant at 5 percent level. GWR models had better performance than OLS models in investigating all five heavy metal pollution problems. All GWR R-square values were significantly higher than OLS values, while the AIC and residual squares were lower in the GWR models than in OLS. Heavy metal pollution connects tightly with human activities, mineral deposits and metallic characters and applications.

The model used for Arsenic in this study explained 30 percent of the variance through eleven independent variables (Table 5), in which urbanization, agriculture, economic development, and arsenic pollution levels in 2004 were significant. Urbanization and agriculture had negative influences on arsenic pollution levels in 2011, while economic development and 2004 arsenic pollution levels had positive impacts. Both urbanization and 2004 Arsenic pollution levels had the greatest impact in the eastern and central regions, while agricultural and economic development had the most impact in the western areas (Fig 12). More specifically, urbanization influenced mainly the Liaohe River, Haihe River, and Huaihe River Watersheds in addition to the Yangtze Delta. Heilongjiang and Zhemintai Watersheds were mainly affected by pollution levels of Arsenic in 2004. Agriculture-dominated areas had larger potential consumptions of pesticide containing Arsenic pollutants. The GWR results showed that highly urbanized areas along with higher developed economies may have relatively lower agricultural to industrial proportions from east to west, resulting in lower pesticide consumption, thereby reducing arsenic pollution. However, there is another potential cause. Natural mining resources and geologic features also have profound influences on heavy metal pollution. For example, naturally formed arsenic in soil is the culprit for the water pollution in India, Bangladesh, and the western part of China; especially in Tibet (Schwarzenbach et al., 2010). Foxconn is a case in point. Many manufacturing bases have been set up in the south and east rural areas of China. Many of these production centers have formed matured production line and independent social systems, which highly disturbs the local population structure of prefecture level cities, when using population density as a measure of urbanization.

A positive correlation was observed between urbanization and chromium pollution levels, mainly influencing the eastern and central coastal areas. Higher population densities, were related to higher pollution areas. The impacted regions include Heilongjiang, Liaohe River, Haihe River, Minzhetai Watersheds, and the Yangtze Delta. Transportation was another significant variable for the chromium GWR model. The overall impact of transportation on cadmium and chromium pollution was negative. One explanation could be that high road density indicates areas of busy traffic, thereby increasing vehicle emissions. Nonetheless, higher road density could result in less traffic on a single route, perhaps reducing the likelihood of an accidental spill due to a vehicle accident. This could result in a broader polluted area but lower contamination levels (Wen and Yang, 2010). Transportation had the strongest positive association with both chromium and cadmium pollution in the western corner of China.

Similar to arsenic, agriculture had a negative association with both cadmium and lead, while economic development had a positive relationship. GDPPC was used to indicate the level of economic development. Gross Domestic Product value includes almost every aspect in people's lives, including agriculture, industry, etc. As expected, the multiple regression results showed that the higher GDPPC levels yielded higher pollution levels of arsenic, cadmium and lead. GWR models showed 53 percent and 40 percent of respective cadmium and lead level changes in 2011. However, GDP from enterprises may increase due to budget savings from water pollution treatment and facilities control. The overall spatial patterns of agriculture were similar, despite its negatively relationship with Cadmium and Lead. All have the greatest positive influence in the western corner of China. Because agricultural data was calculated using the total annual agricultural output over the total GDP, the agricultural results were inconsistent with previous findings. Therefore, the percentage of agricultural output does not necessarily correspond positively with the absolute value of agricultural output. For instance, Nanyang and Shijiazhuang had almost the same agricultural output in 2011 (41.5 billion Yuan). While the agriculture

was 20 percent over the total GDP in Nanyang, it was only 10 percent of the total in Shijiangzhuang. The 2004 lead pollution level positively influenced the lead level in 2011 the most, compared with the other two variables (coefficient is 0.069 at 1% significant level). This finding is particularly reflected in southern China (Fig 6). Also, the main source of heavy metal pollution data came from industrial discharged wastewater.

The GWR model accounted for 38 percent of mercury contamination variations in 2011. The mercury regression model was very sensitive to two variables: GRE and EMP. The influence of green area percentage (GRE) and the percentage of persons employed in mining and quarrying (EMP) showed spatial variations. Except in the northeast corner, green area coverage had a positive association with mercury pollution, especially in South China. Mercury resources in China are mainly concentrated in the south. It is also the most populated area with a relatively highly developed economy with extensive uses of automobiles. Pollution problems and human activities were strongly related. Human activities, including coal, gas, and oil combustion emit mercury into air, which then contaminates soil and large water bodies. This can lead to indirect ingestion by humans though fish. The percentage of persons employed in mining and quarrying reflects the magnitude of mining activities and mineral reserves of one city, indirectly indicating pollution levels (Zhai et al., 2008). This variable was negatively associated with mercury levels for the whole country. This negative relationship was particularly strong in northwest China. One

possible explanation is that government statistics on persons employed in mining and quarrying might may be inaccurate when disregarding the influence of strong migration forces. Another factor could be that the Chinese government signed the Minamata Convention treaty and followed the regulations to prevent emissions and limit usage of mercury, (UNEP, 2013).

#### <u>Summary</u>

Natural mineral resources and human activities are the main source of heavy metal pollution. For instance, Chenzhou and Changde (in Hunan Province, in Southern China) are classified as high level Arsenic pollution cities, shown in the 2011 LISA high-high clusters map (Fig. 2D). Chenzhou has abundant tungsten and bismuth ores. Hundreds of minerals have been ascertained in Changde, especially rich realgar ore, which is one of the main resources of arsenic production (Land and Resources Bureau of Changde, 2011). Luoyang, part of Henan Province in central China, is a populated city with the largest Molybdenum reserve in the country. Not surprisingly, it had very high chromium and lead pollution levels. These highly polluted industrial based cities all have many different types of abundant mineral resources and heavy mining activities. Geographic location (i.e. coastal areas or local enclosed water bodies, and hydrologic characteristics) plays an important role in diagnosing pollution levels (Liu et al., 2011). Taizhou, Wenzhou and Suzhou and surrounding coastal areas also had relatively high chromium pollution concentration in 2011.

Because of the high toxicity of these heavy metals, the Chinese government has established strict pollution control regulations. In 2002, the Chinese government issued environmental quality standards for surface water (GB 3838-2002) regulations to help control water pollution. Therefore, many companies introduced more environmentally friendly technologies and equipment. However, bias may exist in raw data due to deliberate false reports of lower discharged pollutant values by enterprises to avoid penalties. Other influential forces such as water quality regulations of local government forces, migration, and landscapes etc. were not taken into consideration but may also contribute to heavy metal water pollution.

Independent variables	Coefficients (As)	Coefficients (Cd)	Coefficients (Cr)	Coefficients (Hg)	Coefficients (Pb)
Intercept	1.005***	0.284***	1.052	0.005	1.051***
Transportation (TRA)	-0.068	-0.033**	-0.272*	0.0004	-0.075
Urbanization (URB)	-0.00026**	0.000	0.0007***	0.000	-0.0003
Industrialization (IND)	0.00093	0.0002	0.0002	0.000	0.001
Globalization (GLO)	0.000	0.000	-0.0002	0.000	0.000
Agricultural (AGR)	-0.012***	-0.002**	0.0005	-0.0001	-0.009*
Economy (ECO)	0.000**	0.000***	0.000	0.000	0.000***
Heavy metals in 2004	0.039*	0.027	0.038	0.006	0.067***
Distance (DIS)	-0.12	-0.013	0.235	-0.0003	-0.013
Green coverage rate (GRE)	-0.0017	0.000	0.015	0.0002*	0.008
Hydrology (HYD)	0.0025	0.001	-0.172	0.001	-0.107
Employment (EMP)	-0.044	-0.007	-0.020	-0.002***	-0.034
Significance F	0.001***	0.00***	0.048**	0.028**	0.0001***
R-square	0.21	0.29	0.12	0.16	0.23

 Table 5. Heavy metal multiple regression results

Note: \*p-value is significant at 10% significance level \*\*p-value is significant at 5% significance level \*\*\*p-value is significant at 1% significance level

	As		Cd		Cr		Hg		Pb	
							-			
	OLS	GWR	OLS	GWR	OLS	GWR	OLS	GWR	OLS	GWR
Multiple R <sup>2</sup>	0.21	0.30	0.29	0.43	0.11	0.30	0.16	0.21	0.23	0.39
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	0.14	0.22	0.23	0.35	0.05	0.18	0.08	0.13	0.17	0.29
AICc	161	155	-280	-296	477	462	-915	-918	314	298
Residual Squares	22	19	1	0.8	164	128	0.007	0.006	61	48

Table 6. Comparison between OLS and GWR models (with kriging estimation value in 2011)





Fig. 12. Spatial variations of Arsenic pollution level in 2011

- (A) Arsenic vs. Agriculture
- (B) Arsenic vs. Economic Development
- (C) Arsenic vs. Urbanization
- (D) Arsenic 2011 vs. Arsenic 2004





## Fig. 13. Spatial variations of Cadmium pollution level in 2011

- (A) Cadmium vs. Agriculture
- (B) Cadmium vs. Transportation
- (C) Cadmium vs. Economic Development



Fig. 14. Spatial variations of Chromium pollution level in 2011

- (A) Chromium vs. Transportation
- (B) Chromium vs. Urbanization



Fig. 15. Spatial variations of Mercury pollution level in 2011

- (A) Mercury vs. Employment
- (B) Mercury vs. Greenery Coverage




- Fig. 16. Spatial variations of Lead pollution level in 2011
  - (A) Lead 2011 vs. Lead 2004
  - (B) Lead vs. Agriculture
  - (C) Lead vs. Economic Development

### 4.3 Human health risk assessment

## 4.3.1 Spatial and temporal variations of cancer patients

Based on the cancer maps for both 2004 and 2009, most of the cancer incidences occurred in east and central regions. Kernel estimation results indicated clusters of cancer incidences in Beijing, Shanghai, Guangzhou (capital city of Guangdong Province, South China), Wuhan (capital city of Hubei Province, South China), and Shenyang (capital city of Liaoning, Northeast China). While all areas showed a positive correlation between cancer incidences, water pollution levels, and economic development; an especially strong positive relationship was observed between cancer incidences, industrial expansion, and population boom. All prefecture-level cities with relatively high cancer incidences were located downstream of the Yellow River and the Yangtze River delta. Specifically, Shanghai and surrounding areas documented the highest incidences of all seven cancers, clearly shown in the 2004 and 2009 spatial distribution and kernel estimation maps (Figs 17-23). Clusters of five cancer types, including liver, trachea/bronchus/lung, rectum, colon, and brain/nervous system were identified in the areas corresponding with Beijing, Shanghai, Wuhan, Guangzhou, and Shenyang. One main cluster of esophagus and stomach cancer, developed in the surrounding areas of Shanghai, Suzhou, Nantong, and Yancheng (all in Jiangsu Province, Southeast China). These

results are particularly consistent with Liu's study which shows China's cancer villages map (2010).



Fig. 17 (A) Spatial distribution of BN between 2004 and 2009

(B) Kernel estimation of BN in 2009



Fig. 18 (A) Spatial distribution of Colon between 2004 and 2009

(B) Kernel estimation of Colon in 2009



Fig. 19 (A) Spatial distribution of Esophagus between 2004 and 2009

(B) Kernel estimation of Esophagus in 2009



Fig. 20 (A) Spatial distribution of Liver between 2004 and 2009

(B) Kernel estimation of Liver in 2009



Fig. 21 (A) Spatial distribution of Rectum between 2004 and 2009

(B) Kernel estimation of Rectum in 2009



Fig. 22 (A) Spatial distribution of Stomach between 2004 and 2009

(B) Kernel estimation of Stomach in 2009



Fig. 23 (A) Spatial distribution of TBL between 2004 and 2009

(B) Kernel estimation of TBL in 2009

#### 4.3.2 Socioeconomic transitions, physical conditions, and human health

Considering the potential multicollinearity problems, the variance inflation factors (VIFs) of the seven models were examined in ArcGIS. According to one criterion, multicollinearity exists when the largest VIF exceeds 10, indicates strong corrections among independent variables (Chatterjee et al., 2000; Wen et al., 2003; Li and Wei, 2010b). Therefore pollution level of lead (VIF = 15.4), and economic development (VIF = 14.9) were dropped since their VIFs were larger than 10. The number of independent variables was thus reduced from 16 to 14 in the health models. All models were run using variables with VIFs smaller than 10. All seven multiple regression models for health analysis were significant at 1 percent confidence level, except for esophagus which was significant at the 10 percent level (Table 7). the Rsquared ranged between 0.56 and 0.87 for all seven cancer models, indicating at least 56 percent of variations in cancer incidences were explained by 14 independent variables, reflecting heavy metal water contamination, socioeconomic transitions, and physical conditions of cities. The reliability and performance of these seven cancer models were demonstrated through both significance F and R-squared values.

Based on the results of multiple regression analysis for esophagus cancer, three independent variables significantly influence the incidences of esophagus cancer. Specifically, the mercury pollution level was positively related to the incidences of esophagus cancer, indicating that higher mercury pollution levels increased the risk of esophagus cancer for local residents. Mercury, one of the most toxic heavy metals, poisons the human body directly through the food chain (especially seafood) and long-term exposure (via skin, hair, etc.) to contaminated environments (Jarup, 2003; Morais et al., 2012). Therefore, oral and digestive systems (esophagus, stomach, liver, etc.) face great potential carcinogenic risks (Jarup, 2003; Duruibe et al., 2007). As expected, sewage treatment had a negative impact. Results indicated a higher sewage treatment rate improves water quality, limiting cancer incidences. Downstream areas were more polluted; thus causing more cancer cases, consistent with the spatial distribution maps and kernel estimation results in Fig.19.

Five independent variables significantly influenced stomach cancer incidences. Three of the five, mercury pollution levels, sewage treatment rates, and hydrologic characteristics, also influenced esophageal cancer incidences. Urbanization and industrialization also had a positive correlation with stomach cancer incidences, indicating higher population densities and industrial outputs of cities could result in increased documented cancer incidences.

The colon and rectum both belong to the large intestine, and absorbing water is one of their main functions. Industrialization and distance to the nearest major water body were the two crucial variables regarding colon cancer incidences. Both are positively related to cancer incidence numbers, indicating that, cancer incidence increases with industrialization and shorter distances to major water bodies. Urbanization, transportation and industrialization were all significant variables concerning rectum cancer. Hu et al. (2014) demonstrated that the shift in industrial estates from urban to rural compromised environmental and residential health protection. Urbanized cities are densely populated with better traffic conditions and medical services; they also have stricter pollution prevention. Given the urban versus rural health care inequality issues in China (Li and Wei, 2014), more rural cancer patients could be transferred diagnosed, treated, and documented in urban cities as urban patients.

Mercury pollution levels, population density and distance to the nearest major water body were positively associated with liver cancer. Liver is the most important detoxifying organ for human beings. Therefore it faces great heavy metal poisoning potential, especially from mercury and lead (Cave et al., 2010). The multiple regression results of TBL (trachea, bronchus, and lung) showed similarities to the colon cancer model. Industrialization and the distance between a prefecture-level city and the nearest major water body were the only two positive significant variables found.

The brain and nervous system model is more complicated with six significant variables. Pollution levels of mercury showed the strongest influential power, supported by many previous studies (Risher and DeWoskin, 1999; Jarup, 2003; Duruibe et al., 2007; Morais et al., 2012). Although previous research has proven that lead could seriously damages the human brain and nervous system, this research could not verify that conclusion, unfortunately. Lead pollution levels were removed to avoid multicollinearity problems. Urbanization, industrialization, and distance to

nearest major water bodies also caused increased numbers of nervous system and brain cancer incidences, while chromium pollution level and transportation conditions showed negative coefficients. Multiple regression models results are summarized in Table 7.

Independent variables	Coefficients (Esophagus)	Coefficients (Stomach)	Coefficients (Colon)	Coefficients (Rectum)	Coefficients (Liver)	Coefficients (TBL)	Coefficients (BN)
Intercept	322.87	355.15	27.44	45.46	243.59	180.19	25.41
Qualified Rate	-4.39**	-3.19*	0.42	0.20	-0.02	1.05	0.21
As2011	-511.49	-501.04	-130.35	20.58	-144.80	388.03	-47.85
Cr2011	-69.68	-157.04	31.69	-47.26	21.17	-182.10	-32.47*
Hg2011	12477.94*	17770***	-329.97	5262.83	14408.70**	19054.45	4068.7***
Cd2011	438.35	349.75	-315.55	-239.74	-419.86	-1123.35	-42.57
Urbanization (URB)	0.38	0.39*	0.17	0.25*	0.38*	0.82	0.15***
Transportation (TRA)	-29.05	-136.27	-181.17	-205.93**	-218.36	-700.65	-114.53***
Industrialization (IND)	-0.36	1.72*	1.22*	1.03**	0.61	3.74*	0.30*
Agricultural (AGR)	-3.65	-6.83	-2.86	-3.10	-0.37	-6.25	-1.39
Globalization (GLO)	-4.93	0.34	5.62	-0.56	-1.52	-8.79	0.89

Table 7. Multiple regression results for health

Distance (DIS)	-44.66	63.39	368.21**	304.88	347.23*	1101.91**	104.48**
Hydrology (HYD)	321.82**	266.72**	-83.27	2.85	77.53	-24.38	26.48
Green coverage rate (GRE)	1.91	0.71	-0.12	-1.16	-5.27	-3.44	-0.59
Employment (EMP)	9.46	-103.85	-59.44	-54.65	-104.23	-279.21	-33.67
Significance F	0.086*	0.0003***	0.000***	0.0002***	0.003***	0.004***	0.000***
R-square	0.56	0.78	0.83	0.79	0.72	0.70	0.87

Note: \*p-value is significant at 10% significance level \*\*p-value is significant at 5% significance level \*\*\*p-value is significant at 1% significance level

# 5. Conclusions and Significance

This research investigated heavy metal water pollution and human health conditions in mainland China from a spatial-temporal perspective while examining the influences of anthropogenic activities on water pollution. Based on the findings, China has faced very serious heavy metal water contamination issues due to the rapid economic development and socioeconomic transitions. From the overall spatial patterns of heavy metal water pollution, severely contaminated areas were concentrated in the Yellow River, Yangtze River and Zhujiang River watersheds, especially within Chongqing, Kunming (Yunnan Province) and Zhuzhou (Hunan Province), in Southern China. As expected, high pollution levels were associated with both anthropogenic activities and natural physical environments, including areas of abundant mineral resources, and heavy mining activities. Economic development and urban green area regulations also play important roles in controlling water pollution problems. Most of the prefecture-level cities are traditional industrial centers and are highly economically developed with large populations.

This research also analyzed cancer clusters as one of the consequences of heavy metal water pollution. Based on the health data analysis, cancer patients are concentrated in highly urbanized areas, corresponding to more advanced, economic development and sophisticated medical services (Li and Wei, 2014). As expected, the analytical results of seven cancer diseases consistently matched the distribution of heavy metal water pollution. Cancer patient incidences were mainly concentrated in central and eastern regions of China. Five clusters of cancer incidences were detected in Beijing, Shanghai, Guangzhou, Shenyang, and Wuhan. Two heavy metals, chromium and mercury and six socioeconomic and physical factors were significant to spatial variations of cancer incidences.

This research will contribute to literature in the following aspects: First, a national-scale investigation was conducted to examine the spatial-temporal patterns of heavy metal water pollution levels in China from 2004 and 2011. Second, a literature search returned few results which employed kriging estimation for water pollution level prediction, combined with multiple regressions to analyze the interactions between China's heavy metal water pollution, socioeconomic transitions, and human health. The comparison between GWR and OLS methods took a step beyond previous studies by further investigating the impacts of anthropogenic activities on environmental pollution (Wang et al., 2013; Li et al., 2014). Third, this research has both scientific and policy implications by providing both macroscopical and detailed information on China's water pollution and human health problems, which may help researchers better understand the complex underlying risk factors. This research made a step forward compared to the previous studies, which neglected the spatial variation of the relationships among heavy metal water pollution, anthropogenic activities, and

human health. These research findings will also provide valuable references for governmental agencies to initiate and adjust relevant policies for protecting water resources in addition to improving health conditions and citizens' quality of life of.

Due to the limitation of first-hand data and time constraints, water pollution data from many prefecture-level cities' were not available but still need examination (such as in the west region). Watershed-level water pollution data and analysis could improve this study. Unfortunately, only prefecture-level data are available at the national scale. This research only examined several factors related to water pollution. Other influential forces, such as local governmental policies on water pollution control, could be taken into account in future studies. Given the long term effects of heavy metal pollution on public health, this research could be enhanced by better quantity and quality cancer patient spatial-temporal data as well.

## References

- Alexander, R. B., Boyer, E. W., Smith, R. A., Schwarz, G. E., & Moore, R. B. 2007. The role of headwater streams in downstream water quality1. JAWRA Journal of the American Water Resources Association, 43(1), 41-59.
- Aneslin, L. 1995. Local indicators of spatial association-LISA. *Geographical Analysis* 27, 93-115.
- Asadi, S. S., P. Vuppala, M. Anji Reddy. 2007. Remote Sensing and GIS Techniques for Evalution of Groundwater Quality in Municipal Corporation of Hyderabad (Zone-V), India. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 4 (1), 45-52
- Awomeso, J.A., Taiwo A.M., Gbadebo A.M. and Adenowo, J.A. 2010. Studies on the pollution of waterbody by textile industry effluents on the Lagos, Nigeria. *Applied Sciences in Environmental Sanitation*, 5 (4): 353-359.
- Bale, R. 2014. China's other pollution problem-its soil. The Center for Investigative Reporting. http://www.environmentmagazine.org/Archives/Back%20Issues/ March-April%202010/made-in-china-full.html. Accessed 25 October, 2014.
- Bao, L, K. Maruya, S. Snyder, E. Zeng. 2012. China water pollution by persistent organic pollutants. *Environmental Pollution* 163, 100-108.
- Beaumont, J. J., R. M. Sedman, S. D. Renolds, C. D. Sherman, L. Li, R. A. Howd, M. S. Sandy, L. Zeise, G. V. Alexeeff. 2008. Cancer Mortality in a Chinese Population Exposed to Hexavalent Chromium in Drinking Water. *Epidemiology* 19 (1), 12-23.
- Cao, X. 2008. The wind rises abruptly, disturbing a pond of 'Clear Water': reflections on the pollution blacklisting of 33 Chinese multinationals. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 16, 510-516.
- Carr, R., C. Zhang, N. Moles, M. Harder. 2008. Identification and mapping of heavy metal pollution in soils of a sports ground in Galway City, Ireland, using a portable XRF analyser and GIS. *Environmental Geochemistry and Health* 30, (1): 45-52.

- Cave, M., S. Appana, M. Patel, K. C. Falkner, C. J. McClain, G. Brock. 2010. Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Lead, and Mercury Are Associated with Liver Disease in American Adults: NHANES 2003-2004. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 118 (12), 1735-1742.
- Chatterjee, Samprit, and Ali S. Hadi. *Regression analysis by example*. John Wiley & Sons, 2013.
- Chen, H., X. Lu, Y. Chang, W. Xue. 2014. Heavy metal contamination in dust from kindergartens and elementary schools in Xi'an, China. *Environ Earth Sci* 71, 2701-2709.
- Cheng, S. 2003. Heavy Metal Pollution in China, Pattern, and Control. *Environ Sci & Pollut Res* 10(3), 192-198.
- China. ORG. CN. China's Political system. 2013. http://www.china.org.cn/english/Political/28842.htm
- Coskun, H.G., O. Gulergun, L. Yilmaz. 2006. Monitoring of protected bands of Terkos drinking water reservoir of metropolitan Istanbul near the Black Sea coast using satellite data. *International Journal of Applied Earth Observation* and Geoinformation 8, 49-60.
- Chu, W. and P. Tong. 2004. http://news.sina.com.cn/c/2004-05-14/07392526493s.shtml. Accessed on 20 October 2014.
- Dauphiné, D.C., Smith, A.H., Yuan, Y., Balmes, J.R., Bates, M.N., and Steinmaus, C., 2013, Case-control study of arsenic in drinking water and lung cancer in California and Nevada. *International Journal of Environmental Research* and Public Health, 10, 3310-3324.
- DeCatanzaro, R., M. Cvetkovic. 2009. The Relative Importance of Road Density and Physical Watershed Features in Determining Coastal Marsh Water Quality in Georgian Bay. *Environmental Management* 44, 456–467.
- Dede, O. T., Telci, I. T., & Aral, M. M. 2013. The use of water quality index models for the evaluation of surface water quality: a case study for Kirmir Basin, Ankara, Turkey. *Water Quality, Exposure and Health*, 5(1), 41-56.
- Dhakal, S. 2009. Urban energy use and carbon emissions from cities in China and policy implications. *Energy Policy* 37, 4108-4219.

- Ding, X. L. Chen, W. Zhang, Z. Xu, X. Peng, L. Shang. 2010. Preliminary Study on Pollution Status and Assessment of Mercury in Sediment from the Beijiang River. *Journal of Agro-Environment Science* 29 (2), 357-362.
- Duruibe, J.O., M. O. C. Ogwuegbu, J. N. Egwurugwu. 2007. Heavy metal pollution and human biotoxic effects. *International Journal of Physical Science* 2(5), 112-118.
- Ebenstein, A. 2012. The consequences of industrialization: Envidence from water pollution and digestive cancers in China. *Review of Economics and Statistics* 94 (1), 186-201.
- Emery, X. 2005. Simple and Ordinary Kriging Multigaussian Kriging for Estimating recoverarble Reserves. *Mathematical Geology* 37(3), 295-31.
- Feng, J., J. Zhao. 2012. Spatial distribution and controlling factors of heavy metals contents in paddy soil and crop grains of rice–wheat cropping system along highway in East China. *Environ Geochem Health* 34, 605–614.
- Foster, J.A. and A.T. McDonald. 2000. Assessing pollution risks to water supply intakes using geographical information systems (GIS). *Environmental Modelling & Software* 15, 225–234.
- Fotheringham, A. S., Brunsdon, C., & Charlton, M. 2003. *Geographically weighted regression: The analysis of spatially varying relationships*. West Sussex: John Wiley & Sons,
- Giupponi, C., I. Vladimirova. 2006. Ag-PIE: A GIS-based screening model for assessing agricultural pressures and impacts on water quality on a European scale. *Science of the Total Environment* 359, 57-75.
- Hu, D., W. Zhang, Y. Tong, X. Wang. 2011. China Counties Mercury discharge investigation. http://cpfd.cnki.com.cn/Article/CPFDTOTAL-ZGDQ201107001154.htm. Accessed 1 October, 2014.
- Hu, H., Q. Jin, P. Kavan. 2014. A Study of Heavy Metal Pollution in China: Current Status, Pollution-Control Policies and Countermeasures. *Sustainability* 6, 5820-5838.
- Huang, F., X. Wang, L. Lou, Z. Zhou, J. Wu. 2010. Spatial Variation and source apportionment of water pollution in Qiantang River (China) using statistical techniques. *Water research* 44, 1562-1572.

- International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), 2002, Some drinking-water disinfectants and contaminants, including arsenic. In Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans, International Agency for Research on Cancer: Lyon, France, Volume 84.
- Jarup, L. 2003. Hazards of heavy metal contamination. *British Medical Bulletin*. 68, 167-182
- Jia, Y., Q. Bai, H. Xiao. 2014. Investigation of the status of chromium pollution at an electroplating industrial area in Chongqing. *Modern Preventive Medicine* 41(6), 978-981.
- Jiang, D., Z. Hu, F. Liu, R. Zhang, B. Duo, J. Fu, Y. Cui, M. Li. 2014. Heavy metals levels in fish from aquaculture farms and risk assessment in Lhasa, Tibetan Autonomous Region of China. *Ecotoxicology* 23, 577-583.
- Jiang, G., J. Shi, X. Feng. 2006. Mercury pollution in China: An overview of the past and current sources of the toxic metal. *Environmental Science & Technology* 3673-3678.
- Jiang, J., P. Wang, W. Lung, L. Guo, M. Li. 2012. A GIS-based generic real-time risk assessment framework and decision tools for chemical spills in the river basin. *Journal of Hazardous Materials* 227, 280-291.
- Kerger, B. D., W. J. Butler, D. J. Paustenbach, J. Zhang, S. Li. 2009. Cancer Mortality in Chinese Poplations surrounding an Alloy Plant with Chormium Smelting Operations. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part* A: Current Issues, 72 (5), 329-344
- Kwon, J. C., E. N. Leopold, M. C. Jung, E. G. Emmanuel, M. L. Israel, K.H Kim. 2012. Impact assessment of heavy metal pollution in the municipal lakes water, Yaounde, Cameroon. *Geosciences Journal* 16(2), 193-202.
- Lake, I. R., A. A. Lovett, K. M. Hiscock, M. Betson, A. Foley, G. Sünnenberg, S. Evers, S. Fletcher. 2003. Evaluating factors influencing groundwater vulnerability to nitrate pollution: developing the potential of GIS. *Journal of Environmental Management* 68 (3), 315-328.
- Land and Resources Bureau of Changde. 2011. http://www.cdgt.gov.cn/. Accessed 17, February, 2014.
- Lee, C. C., Y. B. Chiu, C.H. Sun. 2010. The environmental Kuznets curve hypothesis for water pollution: Do regions matter? *Energy Policy* 38, 12-23.

- Lei, M., M. Zeng, Y. Zheng, B. Liao, Y. Zhu. 2008. Heavy metals pollution and potential ecologocal risk in paddy soils around mine areas and smelting areas in Hunan Province. *Acta Scientiae Circumstantiae* 28 (6), 1212-1220.
- Li, X., Cheng, G., and Lu, L. 2005. Spatial analysis of air temperature in the Qinghai-Tibet Plateau. *Arctic, Antarctic, and Alpine Research*, 37, 246-252.
- Li, Y., Y. D. Wei. 2010a. A Spatial-Temporal Analysis of Health Care and Mortality Inequalities in China. Eurasian Geography and Econimics, 51 (6), 767-787.
- Li, Y., Y. D. Wei. 2010b. The spatial-temporal hierarchy of regional inequality of China. *Applied Geography* 30, 303-316.
- Li, Y., Y. D. Wei. 2014. Multidimensional inequalities in health care distribution in provincial China: Acase study of Henan Province. *Tijdschrift voor economische en sociale geografie* 105, 91-106
- Li, Z., Z. Ma, T. J. van der Kuijp, Z. Yuan, L. Huang. 2014. A review of soil heavy metal pollution from mines in China: Pollution and health risk assessment. *Science of the Total Environment* 843-853.
- Liu, J., J. Diamond. 2005. China's environment in a globalizing world. *Nature* 435, (7046), 1179-1186.
- Liu, J, X. Zhang, H. Tran, D, Wang and Y. Zhu. 2011. Heavy metal contamination and risk assessment in water, paddy soil, and rice around an electroplating plant. *Environ Sci Pollut Res* 18, 1623-1632.
- Liu, L. 2010. "Made in China: cancer villages." *Environment: Science and Policy* for Sustainable Development 52 (2), 8-21.
- Liu, Q., W. Xie, and J. Xia. 2013. Using Semivariogram and Moran's I Techniques to Evaluate Spatial Distribution of Soil Micronutrients. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis* 44, 1182–1192.
- Liu, S., M. Ou. 2003. Status of Zinc Smelting in China. CONSERVATION AND UTILIZATION OF MINERAL RESOURCES 6, 36-40.
- Liu, X. H., P. C. Kyriakidis, M. F. Goodchild. 2008. Population-density estimation using regression and area-to-point residual kriging. *International Journal of Geographical Information Science* 22(4), 431–447.

- Liu, Y., M. Chen, L. Jiang, L. Song. 2014. New insight into molecular interaction of heavy metal pollutant- cadmium (II) with human serum albumin. *Environ Sci Pollut Res* 22, 6994-7005
- Liu, Z., Y. Li, Z. Li. 2009. Surface water quality and land use in Wisconsin, USA- a GIS approach. *Journal of Integrative Environmental Science* 6 (1), 69-89.
- Meng, W., Qin, Y., Zhang, B., Zhang, L. 2008 Heavy metal pollution in Tainjin Bohai Bay, China. *Journal of Environmental Science* 7, 814-819.
- Mitchell, G.N. and A.T. McDonald. 1995. Catchment characterisation as a tool for upland water quality management. *Journal of Environmental Management* 43, 83–95.
- Morais, S., F. Garcia e Costa. M. de Lourdes Pereira. 2012. Heavy metal and Human health. *Environmental Health* 227-246.
- National Academy of Sciences. 2008. http://www.drinking water.org/html/en/Treatment/Agricultural-and-Industrial-Pollution-in-China.html. Accessed 13 June, 2014.
- Nyberg, F., P. Gustavsson, L. Jarup, T. Bellander, N. Berglind, R. Jakobsson, and G. Pershagen. 2000. Urban Air Pollution and Lung Cancer in Stockholm. *Epidemiology*, 11 (5), 487-495.
- O'Bannon, C., Carr, J., Seekell, DA., D'Odorico, P. 2014. Globalization of agricultural pollution due to international trade. *Hydrology and Earth System Science*, 18 (2), 503-510.
- Oberoi, S., Barchowsky, A. and Wu, F., 2014, The global burden of disease for skin, lung and bladder cancer caused by arsenic in food. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers Prevention*, 23, 1187-1194.
- Richmond, A. 2003. Financially Efficient Ore Selection Incorporating Grade Uncertainty. *Mathematical Geology*, 35 (2), 195-215.
- Righi, S., P. Lucialli, and L. Bruzzi. 2005. Health and environmental impacts of a fertilizer plant - Part I: Assessment of radioactive pollution. *Journal of Environmental Radioactivity* 82, 167-182.
- Risher, J., DeWoskin, R. 1999. Toxicological profile for mercury. *Agency for Toxic* Substances & Disease Registry.

- Rodríguez-Lado, L., G. Sun, M. Berg, Q. Zhang, H. Xue, Q. Zheng, C. A. Hohnson. 2013. *Science* 341, 866-868.
- Rong, W., Q. Zhou. 2010. Soil pollution processes, thier affecting factors, and phytoremediation of chromium slag heads: A review. *Chinese Journal of Ecology* 29(3), 598-604.
- Satapathy, D.R., P. R. Salve, Y. B. Katpatal. 2009. Spatial distribution of metals in ground/surface waters in the Chandrapur district (Central India) and their plausible sources. *Environ Geol* 56, 1323-1352.
- Schwarzenbach, R. P., T. Egli, T. B. Hofstetter, U. Von Gunten, B. Wehrli. 2010. Global water pollution and human health. *Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour.* 35,109-36.
- Shaban, M, B. Urban, A. El Saadi, M. Faisal. 2010. Detection and mapping of water pollution variation in the Nile Delta using multivariate clustering and GIS techniques. *Journal of Environmental Management* 91, 1785-1793.
- Sheng, J., X. Wang, P. Gong, L. Tian, T. Yao. 2012. Heavy metals of the Tibetan top soils. *Environ Sci Pollut Res* 19, 3362-3370.
- Simasuwannarong, B., Satapanajaru, T., Khuntong, S., Pengthamkeerati, P. 2012. Spatial distribution and risk assessment of As, Cd, Cu, Pb, and Zn in topsoil at Rayong Province, Thailand. *Water, Air, & Soil Pollution*, 223(5), 1931-1943.
- Singare, P., S. Bhanage and R. Lokhande. 2011. Study on water pollution along the Kukshet Lakes of Nerul, Navi Mumbai, India with special reference to pollution due to heavy metals. *Int. J. Global Environmental Issues* 11, 79-90.
- Singh, B. R., M. J. McLaughlin. 1999. *Cadmium in soils and plants*. Springer Netherlands.
- Sluiter, R. 2009. *Interpolation methods for climate data-literature review*. KNMI intern rapport. De Bilt: Royal Netherlands Meteorological Institute.
- Sovacool, B. K. 2010. A Critical Evaluation of Nuclear Power and Renewable Electricity in Asia *Journal of Contemporary Asia* 40(3), 393–400.
- Stansfeld, S., M. Matheson. 2003. Noise pollution: non-auditory effects on health. *British Medical Bulletin* 68, 243–257.

- Sun, G. 2004. Arsenic contamination and arsenicosis in China. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* 198, 268-271.
- Tan, D. 2014. Heavy Metals & Agriculture. *China Water Risk Review*. <u>http://chinawaterrisk.org/resources/analysis-reviews/heavy-metals-agriculture/</u> Accessed 30 July, 2014.
- The Central People's Government of the People's Republic of China, *The People's Republic Of China Yearbook, 2005* http://www.gov.cn/test/2005-07/27/content\_17403.htm. Accessed 13 July, 2013.
- Tonkin, M. J., S. P. Larson. 2002. Kriging Water Levels with a Regional-Linear and Point Logarithmic Drift. *Ground Water*, 40 (2), 185-193
- United Nations Environment Program. 2013. *Minamata Convention Agreed by Nations*. http://www.unep.org/newscentre/default.aspx?DocumentID =2702&ArticleID=9373. Accessed 10 June 2014.
- United States Geological Survey. 2008. Brooks, W.E. *Minerals Yearbook 2007: Arsenic*. http://minerals.er.usgs.gov/minerals/pubs/commodity/arsenic/mcs-2008-arsen.pdf. Accessed 7 July 2014.
- United States Geological Survey. 2013. Earth's water distribution, http://ga.water.usgs.gov/edu/earthwherewater.html. Accessed 10 March 2014.
- von Hippel, F. N. 2011. The radiological and psychological consequences of the Fukushima Daiichi accident. *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 67(5), 27–36.
- Wang, L., X. Lu, C. Ren, X. Li, C. Chen. 2014. Contamination assessment and health risk of heavy metals in dust from Changqing industrial park of Baoji, NW China. *Environ Earth Sci* 71, 2095-2104.
- Wang, M, M. Webber, B. Finlayson, J. Barnett. 2008. Rural industries and water pollution in China. *Journal of Environmental Management* 86, 648-659.
- Wang, S., D. Xing, Z. Wei, Y. Jia. 2013. Spatial and seasonal variations in soil and river water mercury in a boreal forest, Changbai Mountain, Northeastern China. *Geoderma* 206, 123-132.
- Wang, S., X. Xu, Y. Sun, J. Liu, H. Li. 2013. Heavy metal pollution in coastal areas of South China: A review. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 76, 7-15

- Wang, Y., P. Wang, Y. Bai, Z. Tian, J. Li, X. Shao, L. F. Mustavich, B. Li. 2013. Assessment of surface water quality via multivariate statistical techniques: A case study of the Songhua River Harbin region, China. *Journal of Hydroenvironment Research* 7, 30-40.
- Wen, B., L. Yang. 2010. A review of heavy metal contaminations in urban soils, urban road dusts and agricultural soils from China. *Microchemical Journal* 94 (2), 99-107.
- Wen, D., F. Zhang, E. Zhang, C. Wang, S. Han, Y. Zheng. 2013 Arsenic, fluoride and iodine in groundwater of China. *Journal of Geochemical Exploration* 135, 1-21.
- Wen, M., C. R. Browning, and K. A. Cagney. 2003. Poverty, Affluence, and Income Inequality: Neighborhood Economic Structure and Its Implications for Self-Rated Health. *Social Science & Medicine*, 57 (5), 843-860.
- World Resource Institute, 2007. http://www.wri.org/publication/wri-annual-report-2006-2007. Accessed 6 May, 2013.
- Wu, T., Y. Li, 2013. Spatial interpolation of temperate in the United States using residual kriging. *Applied Geography* 44, 112-120.
- Wu, L., D. Zhao, D. Zhang, Z. Wang, X. Zhang. 2006. Concentration and fluxes of total mercury at a forest catchment and an urban area in Chongqing City. *Resources and Environment in the Yangtze basin* 15 (3), 400-404.
- Wycisk, P., R. Stollberg, C. Neumann, W. Gossel, H. Weiss, R. Weber. 2013. Integrated methodology for assessing the HCH groundwater pollution at the multi-source contaminated mega-site Bitterfeld/Wolfen. *Environ Sci Pollut Res* 20, 1907–1917.
- Xiao, X., T. Chen, X. Laio, B. Wu, X. Yan, L. Zhai, H. Xie, L. Wang. 2008. Regional distribution of arsenic contained minerals and arsenic pollution in China. *GEO GRAPHICAL REARCH* 27 (1), 201-212.
- Yang, J. S., Y. Q. Wang, P. V. August. 2004. Estimation of land surface temperature using spatial interpolation and satellite-derived surface emissivity. *Journal of Environmental Informatics*, 4, 37-44.
- Yang, T., J. Liu. 2012. Health Risk Assessment and Spatial Distribution Characteristic on Heavy Metals Pollution of Haihe River Basin. *Journal of Environmental & Analytical Toxicology*.

- Yearbook, C. S. 2005. China Statistical Yearbook. *Beijing: Zhongguo tongji chubanshe, various years.*
- Zhai, L., Liao, X., Chen, T., Yan, X., Xie, H., Wu, B., Wang, L. 2008. Regional assessment of cadimium pollution in agricultrual lands and the potential health risk related to intensive mining activities: A case study in Chenzhou City, China. *Journal of Environmental Science*, 20, 1001-0742.
- Zhang, R., J. D. Hamerlinck, S. P. Gloss, L. Munn. 1996. Determination of Nonpoint-Source Pollution Using GIS and Numerical Models. *Journal of Environmental Quality* 25(3), 411-418.
- Zhang, Z., D. Li, Z. Xu. 2005. Present Conditions, Reasons and Measures of Lead Pollution in China. *Environmental Protection Science*, 4, 41-42.
- Zhang, J, D. Mauzerall, T. Zhu, S. Liang, M. Ezzati and J. Remais. 2010. Environmental health in China: progress towards clean air and safe water. *Lanset* 375, 1110-1119.
- Zhang, W., W. Wang. 2013. Arsenic speciation and spatial and interspecies differences of metal concentrations in mollusks and crustaceans from a South China estuary. *Ecotoxicology* 22, 671–682.
- Zhang, X., L. Yang, Y. Li, H. Li, W. Wang, B. Ye. 2012. Impacts of lead/ zinc mining and smelting on the environment and human health in China. *Environ Monit Assess* 184, 2261-2273.
- Zhong, L., L. Liu, J. Yang. 2012. Characterization of heavy metal pollution in the paddy soils of Xiangyin County, Dongting lake drainage basin, central south China. *Environment Earth Science* 67, 2261-2268.
- Zhou, Y., S. Fu, C. Zhang, B. Chen, X. Yang. 2008. Geochemical environmental effects of metallic sulfide deposits and its mining and origin of cancer village in Dabaoshan from northern Guangdong (China). *International Geological Congress 33*.
- Zhou, Y., S. Fu, C. Zhang, B. Chen, Z. Yang, X. Yang. 2008. Geochemical migration model of heavy metal elements in eco-environmental system of sulfide-bearing metal mines in South China; specific discussion on Dabashan Fe-Cu-polymetallic mine, Guandong. *Earth Science Frontiers* 15 (5) 248-255.

Zushi, Y., S. Masunaga. 2011. GIS-based source identification and apportionment of diffuse water pollution: Perfluorinated compound pollution in the Tokyo Bay basin. *Chemoshpere* 85, 1340-1346.